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6th July 2020
Dear Parents/Carers 

As you are probably aware, last week the government announced its intent and plan for all children to return to school full time from the start of September. Attendance in September for all children will be mandatory. In light of this, Mr Reardon and I wanted to write to you to give you an initial summary of the guidance and how we will be implementing this at Trekenner in September.  

The return to school is based on a twin strategy of:

1.  limiting contact between children

2. continuing to implement robust hygiene measures eg. frequent and thorough handwashing and good respiratory hygiene (‘catch it, bin it, kill it’).

The contact of children is to be limited in two main ways: 

1. By ensuring children remain in consistent groups ('bubbles'), thereby minimising the number of contacts between different people across the school

2. By maintaining distance between individuals wherever possible ('social distancing').

The Government also require us to have a plan in place to deliver remote learning should there be the need to close bubbles due to infection at any point. We are already well placed to deliver our learning remotely, as we have been doing since March when schools first closed.

Minimising contact - 'bubbles' and group sizes 

At Trekenner, each of the classes will now constitute a bubble. There will be no contact between the children in these different bubbles. Each bubble will have no more than 24 children plus the adults working with the group. 
Social distancing within bubbles 

For our older children who understand the concept of social distancing, the expectation will be that children, as far as possible, maintain distance between themselves. Clearly, the younger the children are, the less able they are to understand and maintain social distancing, and we will not endeavour to enforce this. However, children will still be encouraged not to touch one another, nor touch adults in school. In the event of close contact being required between and adult or child, eg. a first aid incident, then adults may wear PPE in order to protect themselves and the child. Within the class bubble of youngest children, there will be no expectation that these children socially distance throughout the day.

Where possible and practical, classroom tables will be set so that children sit side by side facing the front, rather than opposite one another; this is to reduce the issue of children breathing directly towards or on one another. 

A one-way system will be instigated for movement around the school, and there will be no large gatherings including whole school assemblies.  
Due to the size of the school and the number of staff available, we will not be staggering lunchtimes and playtimes. However, each class will play in a designated area to ensure that groups do not come into contact with one and other- we will utilize the field wherever possible to ensure that social distancing is maintained as effectively as possible. Additionally, lunchtime will be shortened to 45 minutes. Children will have 15 minutes in their classrooms to eat their lunch and chat with their friends. They will then have 30 minutes outside. In addition to this, we are looking at how we might continue to stagger the start of the school day with more classes returning. This might affect the closing times of each year group. More details of this will follow. 
School staff

The DfE has said that teachers are permitted to move between bubbles. This will mean that staff who cover teacher’s planning time or headteacher leadership time will teach in different classes across the week. However, these staff will ensure strict hygiene rules are followed when moving between classes and will be extra vigilant to maintain social distance.  

All staff will be encouraged to maintain social distance from children and from one another wherever practical and realistic, in order to protect the health and wellbeing of everybody. 
We are currently considering staggered drop off and collection times for children to reduce the numbers of people coming on to the site at any one time; we will write to you about this again in due course. In addition, we are looking to instigate a one-way system around the outside of the school which we will ask parents to follow in order to reduce risk for everybody on the school site.

Breakfast club/ after school clubs

The DfE has stated that schools can maintain their wraparound provision; however, due to the small numbers in attendance, we are currently examining how we may continue to run breakfast club next year. In order for breakfast club to be sustainable, we need to have four children in attendance. Consequently, we are investigating  ways that we can possibly continue this if the demand is high enough. We will write to you with more details about this at a later date. 

After careful consideration, we have decided that for the Autumn term, we will not be running after school clubs. This is to enable staff to complete a deep clean of the classrooms at the end of each day. We will review this next term and will restart school clubs as soon as we are able. Again, we will write to you about this in due course. 
Equipment and resources

The DfE has stated the following:

1. Children should not be sharing equipment that is frequently used; therefore, we ask that all children bring their own pencil case to school in September that contains basic equipment, according to their age. For the youngest children, this may simply be writing pencils and colouring pencils; for older children, it may include a ruler, eraser, sharpener and protractor.

2. Classroom-based resources, such as books and games, can be used and shared within the bubble; and will be cleaned regularly, along with all frequently touched surfaces

3. Resources that are shared between class bubbles, such as PE equipment, will be cleaned frequently and meticulously, and always between consecutive use by different bubbles.

4. We ask that children bring minimal equipment into school each day. A coat, book bag and packed lunch are some of the essentials that can be brought into school.

 PE
Due to current restrictions, we will be unable to offer provision for swimming and gymnastics teaching in the short term. We will postpone these for the time being but will ensure children have access to this as soon as it is safe to do so. Outdoor PE will continue; however, we will minimise sharing of resources where possible and will ensure that all equipment is cleaned at the end of the session. The play equipment in the field currently remains out of use. If the parish decide to open it, we will permit children to use it but there will be a 72-hour break between bubbles making use of it. 
Curriculum and remote learning
We will be running a recovery curriculum at Trekenner which aims at supporting children’s safe return to school, re-establishing relationships, supporting mental wellbeing, and ensuring that any gaps in children’s learning are plugged. To support this, we have invested in some highly effective teaching programmes to help plug these gaps.  We will also be building additional time into the school day for the teaching of mental maths skills and spelling.  
Additionally, we will be providing additional learning time in the mornings for those year groups who have had the longest amount of time away from school due to the lockdown. These sessions will focus on curriculum catch up and ensuring that key learning that has been missed during the lockdown are consolidated. We will send further details about this in due course. 

Although there has been much speculation that the curriculum would be narrowed to focus on key learning missed in core subjects, we will intend to maintain our broad and balanced curriculum. Teachers are working hard to develop a programme of exciting topics for children to access and we will ensure that whilst attention is paid to plugging gaps, children’s learning experience remain diverse and engaging. 
Whilst remote learning will hopefully not be needed, we will make provision for remote learning if needed. This will continue to be aligned to the provision provided in school. 

Please be assured that we will be working very hard between now and September to ensure that all necessary safety measures will be in place. We will write to you again before the end of term once we have had an opportunity to update our risk assessment and we will then share this with you.

Thank you for your support and understanding during this difficult time. We will write to you again with further details and a risk assessment at the end of the term. Additionally, I will be holding an online meeting on Wednesday 22nd of July. I will hold one meeting at 10am and another at 4pm. During this meeting, I will outline further details of our recovery curriculum and attempt to answer any questions you may have. We will send details of how to access these meetings closer to the time. 
Yours Sincerely 

Marc Wheeler                                    David Reardon 
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